
PET PROJECT TREATMENT 
By Rich Figel  - Phone: (808) 262-5073

Title ideas: DESIGNER PETS, FRANKEN-PETS, or PET LAB FREAKS

Genre: Family CGI/3-D Animation

Logline: A spoiled celeb’s personal assistant must rescue 
genetically-engineered designer pets from the lab of a P. Diddyish 
mad scientist, before he destroys the “mistakes” that flunk the 
cuteness test. 

FADE IN:

Close on laptop computer. We hear the oddly-inflected voice of DR. 
EDWARD BLYE, an eccentric African-American scientist, as 3-D 
images of his Pet Lab facility appear on an ultra-cool web site.

“I call my creations Oki-Doki Pets. They are Super Chic, Super 
Fantastic animals you can put in your pocket or carry in one of my 
fabulous new designer pet purses as a unique fashion accessory! No 
two are alike, because I invent each one in my lab according to 
what YOU want. Do not listen to those bubblehead know-nothing 
animal rights activists who call them Franken-Pets! Look at this 
adorable little fellow...”

On the laptop screen, a video of the cutest pet you’ve ever seen. 
Except it’s hard to describe because it’s not like anything you’ve 
ever seen before. Part puppy, part kitten, part bunny rabbit. And 
all so adorable. This is the Oki-Doki Pet concept he wants rich 
people to see and buy.

But there’s a dark secret Dr. B does not want anyone to know 
about. It’s the genetically-engineered “mistakes” that are caged 
up in a hidden lab room, where he’s analyzing them to figure out 
what went wrong. Yet it’s their flaws that make each one endearing 
in their own way. They would not make good pets, however, because 
of their peculiar traits -- which will also turn out to be what 
saves them in the end. That's if they escape before the scientist 
destroys these poor little misfits.

Yikes! Did I say "destroy" them?!

I’m getting ahead of myself. So let’s back up a bit and start with 
who is looking at the Pet Lab internet site and why. Oh, did I 
mention that the P-Diddyish Dr. Blye became a scientist because he 
was kicked out of fashion school for throwing temper tantrums? 
Never mind, it’s not important... yet.

On the laptop, Dr. B continues his spiel: "How much do they cost? 
I’ll be blunt. If you have to ask, you can’t afford them! I only 
sell them to the creme de la creme of society. Or rich folk who 
got boat loads of money. If that describes you or someone you 
know, click on the button to find out more!”
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The young lady who is viewing the web site, clicks on the link. 
She’s our hero, even though she’s a fish-out-of-water type 
flopping around in Hollywood. MICHELLE is the latest in a long 
line of personal assistants to the notoriously vain BEVERLY HILLS-
TRUMPETT, who is famous for... well, just for being famous.

FLASHBACK: THE SET-UP

Beverly is bored with her fluffy little dog, FROU-FROU. The 
paparazzi no longer care about getting pictures of the two of them 
in matching designer outfits. They are sooo yesterday’s news.

Since Beverly has no discernible talent, she does what any self-
promoting celeb would do to get back in the news. She shows up at 
a star-studded party with a MARMOSET perched on her shoulder.

The palm-sized monkey (TIM) is a hit with the media at first. But 
Tim quickly tires of the attention, and humiliates Beverly on live 
TV. Michelle’s predecessor, who procured the new pet, packs her 
bag and leaves LA on the next flight out.

Enter Michelle, who has just moved to LA from the Midwest. Her 
first task is to find a replacement for Tim and Frou-Frou that 
will match Beverly’s spring wardrobe. Money is no object. But 
Beverly wants a one-of-a-kind pet that will make all her rich 
friends jealous. 

Which is how Michelle winds up visiting Dr. Blye’s web site. The 
Oki-Doki pets seem to be exactly what the doctor ordered to cure 
Beverly’s crankiness. I mean, come on -- look at that cute little 
fur ball on the computer screen! Even its bark is more like a 
purr. What’s not to love?

CUT TO:

The hidden lab room, where Dr. Blye’s “failed” experiments are 
secluded in cramped cages. In the dim glow of a a PULSATING LIGHT, 
we glimpse bizarre hybrids: a giant gerbil; tiny, winged reptiles; 
a dog with rabbit legs; and then we see the glowing light is 
actually coming from one of the creatures!

Meanwhile, Dr. Blye gives Michelle a tour of the Pet Lab and 
explains the process of genetic engineering in terms that even Tim 
the marmoset and Frou-Frou, the pampered pooch, can understand. 
Now that Beverly wants nothing to do with them, Michelle must take 
the spoiled celeb’s pets with her wherever she goes. She looks at 
Tim and Frou-Frou, then asks Dr. B: “You mean, you can design pets 
to look and act exactly like you want them to?”

Dr. Blye smiles. “There’s some trial and error involved. Just as 
there is in designing new shoes or evening wear! Would you like to 
see my spring collection? Perhaps your employer, Ms. Beverly 
Hills-Trumpett would be interested, hmmm?”
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Michelle politely declines, but asks if she can see the hybrids in 
person since it’s possible the ones on the web site were Photoshop 
fabrications. The cocky scientist takes her into the showcase room 
where his prize creations are kept in fancy miniature castles. 
Even Frou-Frou and Tim are envious of these very special animals.

But Michelle has one more question: what happens to the ones that 
don’t meet the client’s standards? 

“They’re all given good homes or taken care of by us right here at 
Pet Lab,” he assures her. Frou-Frou smells a rat though -- or more 
precisely, the scent of the rejects in the back room. Tim also 
hears weird animal noises coming from there, and jumps from 
Michelle’s shoulder on to Dr. Blye’s head! Havoc breaks out as the 
excited monkey and dog run around the lab, setting off an ALARM...

TWO DOG-FACED GOONS in suits burst through the doors. These 
security guards display strange genetic traits too: a heightened 
sense of smell and hearing, a certain “doggedness” in carrying out 
their duties. As if perhaps Dr. Blye had created them as well. 
Interesting, yes? And somewhat creepy.

The Goons scare Tim and Frou-Frou, making things even worse until 
SCOTT -- the janitor -- comes in and calms down the animals. He’s 
a good-looking young man, right out of a casting call for the Love 
Interest who’s hiding a secret. It’s obvious he’s no ordinary 
janitor. And it’s clear he likes Michelle from the way he hands 
back the monkey to her.

She tells him about Tim’s behavior problems. Scott says he might 
be acting up because some animals get rewarded for bratty behavior 
when they’re young and cute, so they never grow up. Later, we’ll 
see that Scott is really talking about himself and his past.

At the moment though, Michelle is impressed, and asks how he knows 
so much about animals. But Dr. Blye is anxious to get rid of 
Michelle after Frou-Frou and Tim nearly exposed his secret room.

Before she goes, Michelle says Beverly is willing to pay a million 
dollars for the perfect pet. Dr. B’s eyes spin like slot machine 
reels. JACKPOT $$$! He promises to create one that will make Bev 
the envy of super-rich celebrities everywhere. This is precisely 
the type of client he’s been waiting for.

After Michelle leaves, Dr. B assigns Scott the job of feeding and 
tending the successful hybrids since it’s apparent the janitor has 
a way with animals. The scientist also offers him a raise on the 
condition that Scott take care of the “mistakes” too...

He opens the door to the hidden lab, and shows Scott the results 
of experiments that went awry:

BLUTO - A giant gerbil that weighs 50 pounds. Makes loud GRUNTING 
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sounds and eats like a slob. The clown in this Animal House.

CUTTLES - Cat/hamster hybrid with cuttlefish genes that cause it 
to glow in the dark when excited or agitated.

KEISHA - Fluffy Yorkie/kitty combination, cuddly looking... until 
her jaws spring open to display a double row of razor sharp teeth 
when she gets mad!

JUMPER - Little dog with bunny legs and big ears that can leap 
like a kangaroo. Insanely goofy grin on his face all the time.

DACKY - Small winged reptile that resembles a pterodactyl and has 
a long pointy beak that could easily poke an eye out.

MOUTH - Mouse crossed with a parrot that can say words and mimic 
more sounds than Michael Winslow in POLICE ACADEMY.

Well, you get the general idea. The specifics can be re-engineered 
to fit the needs of the story. They are each flawed, and seem 
aware that they’re not like other natural born animals.

With the exception of Mouth, most of their communication is non-
verbal. Which is also part of their charm. They don’t need to say 
a word to convey honest emotions.

As they look up at Scott with big sad eyes, Dr. Blye informs him: 
“Your job is to keep them in good condition until I can determine 
what went wrong, so I don’t make the same errors again. Then we 
can get rid of these nasty little freaks.”

Scott is stunned. “You mean...”

The scientist nods. “No one can ever know they exist! Those animal 
rights nut-jobs will call my lab a Franken-Pet Factory, and shut 
us down! My future as a designer to the stars would be severely 
impacted if I can’t use the Oki-Doki Pets label.”

Scott’s heart melts at the thought they might be heading for a 
grim ending once the tests are completed. In a way, he faults 
Michelle. It’s people like her and Beverly who give Dr. Blye a 
financial incentive to carry out these experiments, just so they 
can use these pets as fashion accessories.

Scott calls Michelle and arranges to meet her at the Kat Klub, an 
animal-friendly place where pets are allowed to mingle -- along 
with their owners. Excited, she shows up with Tim and Frou-Frou in 
tow, thinking it’s a date. But Scott whips out his cell phone and 
shows her pictures of the misfits that are going to be destroyed  
by Dr. Blye unless they do something. 

At first, Michelle is horrified by the appearance of these freaks. 
Once she gets over the shock though, she tells Scott that she too 
wants to save these imperfect pets.
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They both realize they’ll lose their jobs and possibly go to jail 
if caught. Yet it’s a risk they're willing to take, because things 
are not Oki-Doki for these creatures.

ACT 2

Using high-tech movie stunt equipment, which Scott borrows from a 
buddy, the two pull off a tricky “Mission: Impossible” rescue. 

What makes things even trickier is the misfit pets have a mind of 
their own once they get out of the cages, and Michelle already has 
her hands full with Frou-Frou and the marmoset. Scott uses his 
animal wrangling skills to get them safely to his apartment, where 
Michelle sees photos that reveal his true identity.

“I thought you looked familiar. You were a child star in that hit 
TV show, Ninja Monkey!” she blurts out. 

“Second banana is more like it,” he replies, dejectedly. “What 
bugs me too is how inaccurate that show was. Chimps aren’t 
monkeys! They’re actually apes -- monkeys have tails. But Ninja 
Chimp just didn’t have the same ring to it.”

Okay, I need to stress something here. The humans are really 
second banana in this story too. But we need them to move the plot 
along, while Tim, Frou-Frou and the mutant creatures do their 
schtick in the background, just like real pets. So keep that in 
mind while I describe what the people are doing -- because there’s 
other stuff happening on screen at the same time.

The phone RINGS. It’s Dr. Blye, and he’s irate. The Goons stepped 
in some, um, “evidence” left behind by one of the excited 
escapees, and discovered their cages were empty...

Being the stand-up guy he is, Scott admits he took them and will 
do whatever is necessary to protect their lives.

Michelle claps and hugs Scott as he hangs up. They’re about to 
kiss -- and then they notice the window is open. The rescued 
animals have escaped into the streets of Hollywood while he was 
talking on the phone! That’s what I mean about these critters. You 
can’t take your eyes off them for a second.

The B Story

Here’s where we break into the romance subplot. While our little 
freaks encounter real world situations involving “normal” animals 
and humans, Michelle and Scott develop a closer bond as they 
search for the missing mutants. 

Then Beverly summons Michelle back to the mansion, and a romantic 
complication arises when Scott meets the beautiful celeb. Bev 
can’t resist flirting with the handsome object of her lowly 
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assistant’s affections. Any man who could tame her monkey, must be 
good at other things, she deduces. 

Although she’s shallow, Beverly is not stupid. She knows that 
being a celebrity gives her access to the media for whatever cause 
she chooses to endorse. By going public about Dr. B’s experiments 
and the missing Oki-Doki Pets, she can put herself back in the 
limelight and win over Scott as well.

On one hand, Michelle is happy to have Beverly’s help. But she can 
also see how Scott could relaunch his acting career by hooking up 
with Beverly. This stuff is really for the older crowd though. 
Kids don’t care about the romantic elements, so let’s get back to 
the Oki-Doki Pet adventures, shall we?

Once Beverly’s plea gets broadcast on the news, Dr. Blye and the 
Goons must step up their efforts to recapture the creatures before 
they get turned over to Michelle and Scott. Sightings and clues as 
to the animals’ whereabouts begin popping up on the internet and 
in chat rooms.

The little critters are quite resourceful and intelligent. Each 
time someone tries to catch them, they use their unique abilities 
to get out of jams or overcome obstacles in totally unexpected 
ways. However, they have one weakness...

They like candy. Too much sugar makes them hyper, but they just 
can’t help themselves. So when a chubby brat named KARL picks up 
on this, he entices them back to his home -- where he traps them 
in his closet. Karl doesn’t watch the news, so he has no idea what 
they really are. He is, however, familiar with eBay and figures he 
can sell them for a lot of money.

Luckily, another kid who recognizes the Oki-Doki Pets from 
Beverly’s tearful plea to the media, sees a video of them posted 
by Karl on YouTube, and contacts her. But since she’s too busy 
doing interviews for her new cause, People Against Genetically 
Altered Neo-Pets (PAGAN), she sends Michelle and Scott to retrieve 
the animals from Karl.

Karl’s doorbell RINGS. A second later, the Goons burst in, 
followed by Dr. Blye! They open the closet door... 

Uh-oh. The creatures don’t look too good. All that candy Karl has 
been feeding them has made them sick to their stomachs, and very 
gassy. Ordinarily, I’m not into vomit or fart gags. But to escape 
the bad guys, my feeling is anything goes.

Without belaboring the semi-gross, yet funny details, the animals 
use their intestinal fortitude to elude Dr. B and the Goons, while 
learning an important lesson: too much candy isn’t good for you. 
Karl also has a change of heart and redeems himself by helping the 
misfits escape from the dog-like guards.
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In the chaos though, Bluto -- the giant guinea pig -- is seriously 
hurt. The other animals know they must find Scott and Michelle 
fast, or Bluto will die. 

They manage to drag and roll Bluto away, dodging cars and trucks, 
but it’s night and only scary people are out on the streets. The 
creatures feel abandoned and hopeless. They find an alley where 
they scuffle with rats and stray cats defending their turf. But as 
we pull back, we see they’re right next to the Kat Klub. It’s like 
the scene in THE AFRICAN QUEEN, when Bogie and Hepburn think it’s 
all over for them, and yet the lake is just beyond the bend. 

Meanwhile, Scott and Michelle fear the worst when they hear an 
unconfirmed report that someone spotted the animals, and it 
appeared one of them was dead. 

Just when it looks like all is lost, Michelle gets a call from the 
owner of the Kat Klub. While tossing out the trash, he saw the 
animals protecting their dying friend, Bluto, and found a 
veterinarian inside that was able to save the big guinea pig.

ACT 3

Scott and Michelle are reunited with the Oki-Doki creatures at the 
Kat Klub, and are surrounded by paparazzi. Everyone is happy. 
Everyone that is, except Dr. Blye... and Beverly, who is livid 
because Michelle not only got Scott back, but is also getting all 
the media attention.

Michelle and Scott are fired from their jobs, which isn’t so bad 
since they realized they were in the wrong line of work. What they 
didn’t anticipate though is the public has fallen in love with the 
little freaks, and now everyone wants to buy one for their own!

The publicity about the creatures have made them highly-desirable 
to collectors and rich people. Inadvertently, Michelle and Scott 
have given Dr. Blye the fame he craves. They have created a 
Frankenstein of sorts because of the popular demand for his 
genetically-engineered pets and related merchandising!

Michelle is despondent. This is not the happy ending she had 
envisioned. Scott also feels pangs of guilt. He identifies with 
the misfits, who are suddenly world-famous celebrities in their 
own right. He says it’s just a matter of time before they will be 
forgotten and discarded the same way he and other child stars 
faded away once they got older and stopped being so cute.

Michelle worries many of the new pets will wind up being abandoned 
just like Easter chicks and baby bunny rabbits are after they get 
bigger. And then she has an idea that just might save the day.

CUT TO:

Beverly holds another press conference, with Michelle and Scott in 
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the background. As cameras flash, the globe-trotting celeb says 
she thought about adopting an orphan in a foreign country like 
other famous couples did. But since she is presently single, she 
decided to adopt a pet instead. Not just any pet, mind you. A very 
unique hybrid dog she found in a shelter. In fact, all mutts are 
hybrids, she tells the press. No two are exactly alike, and each 
has a special story that comes from having two parents with 
different backgrounds and breeding.

Michelle steps forward and notes that Dr. Blye’s designer pets 
concept leaves out that element, and he promises something that 
isn’t possible: you can pick their genes, but no animal will turn 
out exactly the way you want it to. There is no such thing as a 
perfect pet.

More importantly, there are plenty of imperfect pets that need 
homes and owners who will love them despite their flaws. And when 
you think about it, most of us are really more like mutts than 
purebred designer pets.

Scott then announces their ADOPT-A-PET.COM web site that matches 
shelter animals with prospective owners...

DISSOLVE TO:

Michelle and Scott working at a shelter for abandoned animals. We 
see them tending to a new arrival. The poor little puppy looks 
weak, scared, and frankly, not very cute. Kind of ugly, actually. 
But those sad brown eyes get to us just the same.

Then we see the happy couple at home, tending to their Oki-Doki 
Pets, who use their unique talents to help out around the house.

And as we fade out, we see that same abandoned puppy, slightly 
bigger and much healthier, romping around with Beverly and a 
menagerie of adopted pets in the back yard of her mansion.

As for Dr. Blye, he’s back in the lab cooking up a new scheme to 
create genetically-engineered seafood for fancy restaurants. Now 
what could possibly go wrong with that idea? Hmmm...

                             ########
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